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MINUTES OF JANUARY 25, 2017 BOARD MEETING

MEMBERS PRESENT
David M. Stackrow, Chairman



Georgeanna N. Lussier, Vice Chairwoman



Arthur F. Young, Jr., Treasurer



Joseph M. Spairana, Jr., Secretary



Corey L. Bixby



Denise A. Figueroa



Norman L. Miller



Mark Schaeffer

MEMBERS EXCUSED
None
OTHERS PRESENT
Carmino N. Basile, Chief Executive Officer



Amanda A. Avery, General Counsel



Christopher Desany, Vice President of Planning and Infrastructure



Michael P. Collins, Vice President of Finance and Administration



Frederick C. Gilliam, Director of Transportation



Jonathan E. Scherzer, Director of Marketing



Philip C. Parella, Jr., Director of Finance



Lance C. Zarcone, Director of Maintenance



Ross Farrell, Director of Planning




Richard J. Vines, Director of Risk Management



Stacy Sansky, Director of Procurement

Sarah Matrose, Internal Auditor

Christopher Carey, Intern



Thomas G. Guggisberg, Director of Information Technology




Kelli E. Schreivogl, Director of Human Resources and Safety




Mark J. Wos, Director of Facilities




Joseph Landy, Superintendent, Albany Division




Charles A. Carr, Operator, Albany Division




Michael McGhee, Operator, Albany Division




Michael Butler, Master Technician, Albany Maintenance
Erika Reilly, Marketing Coordinator
Elizabeth Hunter, American Cancer Society

Darcy Czajka, American Cancer Society




Jaime Watson, Communications Manager

Stephen Williams, The Daily Gazette

Eugene Reyes, Manager, A+ Medi Trans

Edward Rich, CDCAT



Nancy Benedict, Citizens for Transportation



Kathy Colbert, Executive Assistant

CALL TO ORDER
At 12:10 p.m., Chairman Stackrow called the meeting to order.

· Chairman Stackrow noted that a quorum was present.
AGENDA APPROVAL

 

· Mr. Young requested one item under Investment Committee.

· Chairman Stackrow changed the order of the agenda, moving the approval of the contract for external audit services to under the Audit Committee Report.

Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Ms. Figueroa

Carried Unanimously

APPROVAL OF DECEMBER 14, 2016 BOARD MEETING MINUTES
Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Ms. Figueroa
Carried Unanimously

RECOGNITION

· Mr. Basile introduced Darcy Czajka and Elizabeth Hunter from the American Cancer Society.  They expressed their gratitude for the valuable partnerships they shared with the Authority over the past year.  Ms. Czajka highlighted that in March, the Authority’s buses were filled with cancer services program volunteers and Authority staff to promote awareness of colorectal cancer screening to riders and the community, and they were able to display informational signs on the bus shelters.  She also expressed her gratitude to the Authority for their support of the breast cancer awareness cause; particularly, she thanked and recognized Mr. Basile for being part of their inaugural “Real Men Wear Pink” fundraising campaign.  She noted that the Authority came in second place in fundraising for the entire Capital Region.
· Ms. Hunter advised that in addition to fundraising, the Authority was very instrumental in raising awareness in the Making Strides Against Breast Cancer campaign for the entire month of October by displaying a pink seat on each of its buses.  She noted that the Authority also did a press conference which helped connect some of its employees and riders to their services.
· Ms. Czajka presented an award to Mr. Basile and Mr. Stackrow on behalf of the Authority and its employees for all their contributions towards this important cause.

· Chairman Stackrow presented a 35-year service award to Michael Butler, a Master Technician in the Albany Maintenance Department, and a 40-year service award to Charles Carr, an Operator in 

the Troy Division.   The members offered their congratulations.
COMMITTEE REPORTS

PERFORMANCE OVERSIGHT COMMITTEE

Report from David M. Stackrow, Chair
· The Performance Oversight Committee met on Wednesday, January 18, 2017 at noon at 

110 Watervliet Avenue.  
Consent Agenda Items

· The current fleet replacement plan calls for annual vehicle purchases and disposal of vehicles that have reached the end of their useful life.  Requests for Proposals were issued for 40’ diesel buses in June 2016. This contract was awarded to Gillig, LLC of Hayward, California.

· The Committee recommends approving the purchase of ten 40’ buses from Gillig, LLC of Hayward, CA for a cost of $463,049 per vehicle, plus an additional $9,801 for an extended warranty on engine, HVAC and transmission.  Anticipated delivery is November 2017.

RESOLUTION NO. 01 - 2017

Authorizing the Purchase of Ten Additional 40’ Transit Buses from the Gillig, LLC Contract
Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Ms. Figueroa
Carried Unanimously

· The current fleet replacement plan calls for annual vehicle purchases and disposal of vehicles that have reached the end of their useful life.  Requests for Proposals were issued for 60’ articulated buses in 2014. This contract was awarded to New Flyer of America, Inc.

· The Committee recommends approving the purchase of four 60’ buses from New Flyer of America for a cost of $800,592 per vehicle.  Anticipated delivery is August 2017.

· Mr. Bixby inquired as to whether there was any extended warranty on the new Flyer buses.  Stacy Sansky advised that she was research and get back to him.
RESOLUTION NO. 02 - 2017

Authorizing the Purchase of Four Articulated Transit Buses from the New Flyer of America, LLC Contract
Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Mr. Spairana

Carried Unanimously

· The contract for trolleys has expired, and additional trolleys are required to support connectivity between downtown Schenectady and the Rivers Casino. Due to the timing of the agreement and a service start date agreement with Metroplex, a Request for Proposal process was not feasible.  Staff recommended purchasing two trolleys through a sole source award to Double K, Inc. (d.b.a. Hometown Trolley).  Hometown Trolley was the Authority’s vendor in the last competitive trolley procurement and can deliver trolleys by May 2017.  Utilizing this vendor also allows for fleet continuity in parts and operations.  Staff has reviewed this pricing and finds it to be fair and reasonable in comparison to previous trolley purchases.

· The Committee recommends awarding a contract for the purchase of two trolleys to Double K, Inc. d.b.a. Hometown Trolley for an amount not to exceed $304,184.

· Mr. Young noted that due to the timing of the agreement and a service start date agreement with Metroplex, a Request for Proposal process was not feasible, so staff recommended purchasing the trolleys through a sole source award.

RESOLUTION NO. 03 - 2017

Awarding a Sole Source Contract for the Purchase of Two Trolleys

Motion – Mr. Miller
Seconded – Mr. Young
Carried Unanimously

· The Authority provides complementary, demand responsive paratransit services through its operating subsidiary, Capital District Transit System, Number Two, Capital District Transportation District, Inc., (CDTS#2).  Contracting out a portion of the ambulatory trips of CDTS#2 has the potential to reduce trip denials to eligible customers, to promote efficiency, and to increase the capacity of STAR service.
· The Authority has solicited and evaluated multiple proposals for this service and has determined that a superior proposal and qualifications was submitted by A+MediTrans of Albany, New York for meeting the needs of customers.

· The Committee recommends awarding a contract for paratransit service to A+MediTrans of Albany, New York for a term of three years, with two additional one-year extensions, at the option of CDTS#2, for an estimated annual value of $3,200,000.

· Mr. Bixby noted that the Authority (internally) already provides superior paratransit service in the most efficient manner possible, and this contract is being put forth to promote flexibility and fine-tuning.

RESOLUTION NO. 04 - 2017

Awarding a Contract for Flexible Services to A+MediTrans

Motion – Ms. Figueroa

Seconded – Mr. Young

Carried Unanimously

· The Authority provides complementary, demand responsive paratransit services through its operating subsidiary, Capital District Transit System, Number Two, Capital District Transportation District, Inc., (CDTS#2).  Contracting out a portion of the ambulatory trips of CDTS#2 has the potential to reduce trip denials to eligible customers, to promote efficiency, and to increase the capacity of STAR service.
· The Authority has solicited and evaluated multiple proposals for this service and has determined that a superior proposal and qualifications was submitted by Capitaland Taxi of Albany, New York for meeting the needs of customers.

· The Committee recommends awarding a contract for paratransit service to Capitaland Taxi of Albany, New York for a term of three years, with two additional optional one-year extensions, for an estimated annual value of $340,000.

RESOLUTION NO. 05 - 2017

Awarding a Contract for Flexible Services to Capitaland Taxi

Motion – Ms. Figueroa

Seconded – Mr. Young

Carried Unanimously

· Payment card processing is used as part of the management of the Rensselaer Rail Station parking system. The current system for card processing does not allow for secure chip transactions (EMV), and an alternative is required to remain compliant. A sole source contract is requested to allow for seamless transition of payment card processing services to make the Authority’s system EMV compliant as quickly as possible.  Nationwide Payment Solutions is already familiar with the Amano fee system that the Authority utilizes and comes recommended by integrators.  Staff finds the cost to be fair and reasonable.

· The Committee recommends awarding a three-year sole source contract for credit card processing services to Nationwide Payment Solutions, LLC of Portland, Maine for a total amount of approximately $162,000.  The actual amount will be based on the volume of transactions.

· Mr. Young noted Bank of America does not provide this service.  He also noted that as a sole source agreement, management made every effort to ensure that minority groups were considered in the process.  

RESOLUTION NO. 06 - 2017

Awarding a Sole Source Contract for Credit Card Processing
Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Ms. Lussier

Carried Unanimously

· General Counsel maintains contracts with law firms to assist in a wide array of specialties on an as needed basis. The current contracts are set to expire. A Request for Proposals (RFP) was issued for firms to provide legal services in up to six areas of expertise. It outlined the current case volume of the Authority and asked firms to provide competitive hourly rates for each individual engagement. Four firms were invited to participate in interviews and one firm who already does work with the Authority presented a proposal that did not require a follow-up interview.  

· Staff recommends that contracts be awarded to the following firms in the specified areas of practice: 

· Girvin & Ferlazzo, PC: Labor, Real Property/Landlord Tennant, Corporate Governance & Compliance, Subrogation/Recovery, 

· Goldberg Segalla, LLP: Corporate Governance & Compliance, Subrogation/Recovery, Labor and Contracting/Procurement, 

· Towne, Ryan and Partners, PC (WBE): Personal Injury/Claim Litigation and Subrogation/Recovery, 

· O’Connor, O’Connor, Bresee & First, PC: Personal Injury/Claim Litigation and Subrogation/Recovery, 

· Carter, Conboy, PC: Personal Injury, Labor

· The Committee recommends awarding five, 5-year contracts for the aforementioned legal services for a value of $100,000. These contracts merely set the terms and conditions for the possible future performance of legal services. There is no guarantee that any work will be requested or performed.

· Mr. Young noted that these contracts do not prohibit counsel from seeking other law firms.
RESOLUTION NO. 08 - 2017

Awarding a Contract for Legal Services

Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Mr. Spairana

Carried Unanimously

· The Authority utilizes a variety of different filters for its vehicles. They are part of ongoing maintenance and upkeep and are replaced as required. The current contracts for bus filters is expiring.

· The Committee recommends awarding a two-year contract for bus filters to Vehicle Maintenance Program of Boca Raton, Florida (the incumbent) for an estimated total amount of $126,913.

RESOLUTION NO. 09 - 2017

Awarding a Contract for the Purchase of Bus Filters

Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Ms. Lussier

Carried Unanimously

· The Committee reviewed the annual report of surplus equipment disposal for calendar year 2016.  The report reviews definitions and statistics of the types of procurements being tracked, including surplus sales, change orders, sole sources, single sources, and women/minority owned business enterprises. MWBE participation continues to improve to meet the state mandated goal of 30%.  The Authority’s MWBE participation rate in CY16 was 34%. This shows significant improvement from previous years, and Chairman Stackrow and Mr. Basile thanked Ms. Sansky for the tremendous amount of effort she puts into this this area.
· A total of $4,345 was returned to the operating budget as proceeds from the disposition of surplus materials in 2016. The Committee recommends approving the vehicle, equipment, and parts disposition report.

· Mr. Young noted that several years ago, the Board approved this method of disposing of surplus property so that Ms. Sansky could do it on a timely basis instead of waiting until year end and accumulating all these surplus items.  
RESOLUTION NO. 10 - 2017

Summary Report of Disposition of Surplus Equipment and Vehicles

Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Ms. Lussier

Carried Unanimously

· Mr. Collins discussed the opportunity the Authority has to improve the terms of its first bus financing agreement. It involves reducing the rate to 2.45% for the remainder of the term, saving about $45,000. The Committee recommends approving the bus refinancing terms.

· Mr. Young noted that the Authority probably would not have this refinancing opportunity except that it has other financial business with this banking institution.
RESOLUTION NO. 11 - 2017

Authorizing Bus Refinancing

Motion – Mr. Miller

Seconded – Mr. Spairana

Carried Unanimously

Audit Committee Items

· The Authority is required to have an independent audit completed annually. The current contract for external audit services will expire this month. A Request for Proposal (RFP) was issued for a firm to provide audit services for the Authority and the Capital District Transportation Committee. The fees are inclusive for all requirements outlined in the RFP.  The three firms who submitted were deemed qualified to perform the work.  The incumbent firm (Lumsden & McCormick) provided the lowest price by 12%. Lumsden and McCormick has performed excellent work in the past.

· The Committee recommends awarding a three-year contract, with two optional one-year renewals, to Lumsden & McCormick LLP of Buffalo, New York for audit services, with a three-year total not to exceed $163,800.

· Mr. Young stated that Lumsden & McCormick has been handling the Authority’s audits for several years now, and they have done an outstanding job.  He said they have an excellent reputation with numerous organizations, and he would highly recommend them to other transportation agencies.  

RESOLUTION NO. 07 - 2017

Awarding a Contract for Audit Services

Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Ms. Lussier

Carried Unanimously

Administrative Discussion Items

· The audit charter requires the Internal Auditor to confirm the organizational independence of the internal audit function annually to the Audit Committee. To date, the internal audit function remains independent, and the Internal Auditor is objective in all work performed.  All audit activity is free from interference in determining audit selection, scope, timing, work performed, or report content. The Committee approved the report.

Investment Committee Items

· The investment report and the Hugh Johnson Advisors report were received prior to the meeting and were accepted by the Committee.

· Mr. Young noted that over the past month, the Federal Government has made a determination that they will continue to raise the Federal interest rate until December 2018, at which time they anticipate the rate will be 3%.  He said when the Investment Committee meets, they can calculate what that means as far as what the income probabilities are in the various instruments that the Authority participates in.  He said the treasuries will obviously have some significant increase, but more importantly, the CD’s could be substantially increased at banks.
· Mr. Stackrow advised that Mr. Young raised a question in the Committee meeting that the Authority might possibly take some of the workers’ compensation reserves and invest them differently than just in cash and CD’s.  Mr. Stackrow said that this will be looked into and will be reported back to the Committee.
· The Monthly Management Report was in the members’ packets.  Mortgage recording tax was under budget by 4.5% for the month, but is still exceeding projections by 9.4% for the year. Wages are over budget due to overtime, holidays, and vacation schedules. Professional services are over budget due to vendor timing issues with IT and legal. Purchased transportation is under budget for the month because of fewer taxi trips. Utilities continue to be under budget, but are expected to rise as we continue through the winter. Parts are over budget by 23% due to axel rebuilds and radiator replacements. The Authority is in a satisfactory cash flow position at this time.

· The Committee reviewed the Monthly Non-Financial Report.  Total ridership was down 2.6% for the month and 1.6% for the year. On time performance was 68%, and there were zero PMI’s not on time. Missed trips were at 53 this month. Means Distance Between Service Interruptions was at 16,676. Scheduled work was at 80%. There were 8 preventable and 27 non-preventable accidents, and 91% of customer complaints were closed within 10 days. 
For The Good of the Order

· Mr. Young discussed the investment flexibility of various accounts.

Executive Session

· Rick Vines gave the security update report. No action was taken.

The next meeting of the Committee will be on Wednesday, February 15 at noon at 110 Watervliet Avenue. 

GOVERNANCE COMMITTEE

Report from David M. Stackrow, Chairman, reported in the negative.  Since there was no Governance Committee meeting, the Planning Committee meeting started at 11:30 am.
· The next meeting of the Committee is scheduled for Thursday, February 16, 2017 at 11:30 am at 110 Watervliet Avenue.

PLANNING AND STAKEHOLDER RELATIONS COMMITTEE

Report from Norman L. Miller, Chair

· The Planning and Stakeholder Relations Committee met on Thursday, January 19, 2017.
Consent Agenda Items

· One of the steps the FTA requires in the land acquisition process for the River Corridor BRT project is public hearing(s) to give people an opportunity to hear and comment on the real estate aspects of the project.  The hearing date was approved by the Board in October. The hearing was held on November 29 at the Watervliet Senior Center. Eight members of the public attended. Staff reviewed the project, the alternatives that were considered and the real estate acquisition process. Some of the landowners commented, mostly asking that CDTA perform due diligence regarding the project. Staff has determined that there were no issues that need resolution and all comments were collected and included in the project files.  

· The Committee recommends approving the Land Acquisition Public Hearing Determination and Findings for the River BRT Project. 

RESOLUTION NO. 12 - 2017

Approving the Determination and Findings for the River BRT Project

Motion – Mr. Miller

Seconded – Mr. Young

Carried Unanimously

· As a federal funding recipient, the Authority must comply with Title VI regulations. Title VI is an FTA regulation ensuring that the level and quality of transit service that the Authority provides is nondiscriminatory and that its decision making is full and fair.  It also ensures meaningful access to transit programs and activities by individuals with limited English proficiency.

· The Committee recommends approving a draft participation plan and meeting schedule to obtain public feedback. Public hearings will be scheduled in Rensselaer, Schenectady, Albany and Saratoga counties.

RESOLUTION NO. 13 - 2017

Approving Title VI Public Participation Plan
Motion – Mr. Miller

Seconded – Mr. Young

Carried Unanimously

· Jonathan Scherzer provided a status report on the bike share program and reported that plans are on target to begin bike share operations in late summer 2017.  He provided an overview on how customers will access bicycles, and how the GPS technology will work.     

CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER’S REPORT

· The Chief Executive Officer provided a report of his activities for January 2017 (and second half of December) and a summary of Key Performance Indicators for December 2016.  A copy of the report is attached to these minutes.  

· Mr. Young wanted to clarify that if Uber transportation comes to upstate New York, that 5% of those upstate monies goes to public transit.  Mr. Basile advised that as part of the Governor’s bill, some percentage will go back to public transit, but they are still working out the details.
· Mr. Bixby stated that he appreciated Mr. Basile and Ms. Figueroa meeting on January 11 with Assemblyman John McDonald to discuss accessibility of ridesharing and the expectations for people with disabilities.  He said this is an important part of what the Authority does.  Mr. Stackrow advised that Ms. Figueroa was also on Capital News 9 and WNYT to discuss this issue.
FOR THE GOOD OF THE ORDER

· None

ANNOUNCEMENTS

· None
UPCOMING MEETINGS

· Subject to the call of the Chair, Mr. Stackrow announced the following meeting dates:

February 22, 2017

March 29, 2017

April 26, 2017

ADJOURNMENT – 01:45 PM

Motion – Mr. Miller
Seconded – Mr. Spairana
Carried Unanimously

Respectfully submitted,

_______________________________________

Joseph M. Spairana, Jr., Secretary
Dated:  January 25, 2017
